HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, December 6, 2011

5:30pm

In attendance were:
Charles O. Brantigan, Julie Eck, Al Davis, Craig Supplee, Bob Nogueira, Craig Demmon, Gary Branch, Michael Henry, Suzette Riddick, Albus Brooks, Mimi Roberson, David Martens (PSL), Hallie Woods (PSL) and possibly others.

The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the last meeting were read and approved as written.
Colorado Coalition Stout Street Clinic and Apartments are an ongoing cause for concern in the Enterprise Hill Neighborhood. Consideration is being given to try to stop the financing on the project using the “undue concentration” provisions in the CHAFA financing authority. Suggestions were made as to how that might be accomplished.

It is clear that one of the main concerns here has to do with the impact of a large non-hospital medical clinic on the surrounding area. Pedestrian and vehicular traffic is of concern is as the number of people wandering through the neighborhood as a result. A part of the reason that this problem exists is that the new zoning code makes no provision for review of the impact of large medical facilities on the surrounding area such as existed in the old code. Brantigan and spoken to Tina Axelrod about this on numerous occasions and has presented the concerns of our organization over time but has received no action. It seems like this is a problem that is best addressed through Councilman Albus Brooks.
The St. Joseph Hospital Report: Al Davis gave an update on the progress of the St. Joseph's Heritage Project. This is summarized in a document entitled "Construction Hotspots." This document is attached to the minutes. With Downing Street reopened and with 20th put through to Franklin, many of the major disruptions that have plagued all of us over the past six months are over. Note the 19th Ave. is scheduled to be completed until 2014 even though there's a traffic signal on Downing. Foundation work on the new hospital is expected to begin in December.

The concept of a mid block crossing on Ogden Street has been approved by the city providing the St. Joseph Hospital will pay for it. It appears that we have had assistance from Councilman Brooks in getting this accomplished. 

Hospital Guide Signs

Zach Zaslow introduced himself as a neighbor who lives in San Rafael who is now going to be the Children's Hospital representative to the Forum. He believes that there was an oversight in the guide signs approved at 18th and York in our September meeting. These signs point to Presbyterian St. Luke's Medical Ctr., Kaiser Permanente, St. Joseph hospital and the Rocky Mountain Hospital for Children. He believes the Children's Hospital at St. Joseph's hospital should be added to the signs. A discussion followed.
Brantigan gave a history of the hospital district guide signs. The Way Finding Guide Signs in the Uptown Hospital District have been a project of the Forum since 1993. The Forum campaigned for them and finally got them. The original purpose of the guide signs was to direct drivers to a major medical institution campus along the preferred routes of ingress and egress specified in the Uptown Hospital District Urban Design Plan. Internal signage within each campus was to be created to guide people to their final destination. Thus hospitals with a single building such as Kindred, or hospitals within hospitals, such as Spalding, or Select Specialty Hospital or hospitals within office buildings such as COSH did not qualify for the signs. In October 2007  the Forum approved Children’s wish that its hospital in a hospital would be allowed to modify the signs to point to Children’s at St Joseph Hospital. This was an accommodation to assist people looking for Children’s Hospital at its original location. There was an understanding that there would be substantial sign changes when Rocky Mountain Hospital for Children came on line and when the new St Joseph Hospital was completed. RMHC was to be considered a separate campus with its own entrance, multiple buildings, x-ray department, operating rooms and the like. The Forum approved modification of the guide signs with some significant reservations which are noted in the minutes of the October 2007 meeting. Children's Hospital moved quickly and modified the guide signs of picking up the tab for the cost.

Zaslow notes that a precedent has been set in allowing modification of the signs in October 2007. Likewise he notes that people need help in finding that facility in spite of the internal signage in the St. Joseph's campus which is visible from 18th Ave. The question was asked if guide signs for other hospitals include the embedded Children's Hospital branch in the signage.
There ensued some discussion comparing the services offered at the Children's Hospital at St. Joseph's hospital compared to the services provided by the other major medical institutions in the district. Mimi Roberson, CEO of Presbyterian St. Luke's Medical Center, noted that the children's facility at St. Joseph's hospital is not truly a full-service hospital. The Rocky Mountain Hospital for Children by contrast provides:

· 24-hour a day service by pediatricians board certified in emergency medicine

· 24-hour a day service by pediatricians board certified in critical care

· complete on-site sophisticated imaging

· complete on-site specialty care without the need to transfer to another facility

· a full-service hospital

Although the Forum officially approved the proposed signage in September of this year this will be an agenda item at the next meeting and a vote will be taken if necessary.
Landmark designation of the convent and the old Catholic High School gymnasium
Michael Henry reports that there was a preliminary hearing before the Landmark Commission noting that these buildings might be historically significant. A public hearing was ordered. As result, Sagebrush Capital, a company that had the land under contract, dropped out. CHUN has had a productive meeting with Msgr. Fryor concerning the possible adaptive reuse of those buildings. CRL Associates has requested that the forum be notified that CRL is now representing the Cathedral.
Landmark designation of 1800 Gilpin

Following the last meeting of the Forum, CHUN filed an application with Landmark Commission for historic status for the building noting its association with the distinguished surgeon, Isaac Perkins, and its association with architect William Fisher. Presbyterian St. Luke's Medical Center, on the other hand, noted that there was no documentation that Fisher was the architect, and that Perkins’ association with the building was transient at best. The institution filed a request for non-historic designation and applied for demolition permit. A cordial meeting was held in the executive offices at Presbyterian St. Luke's Medical Center where the two points of view were explained. An agreement was struck that CHUN would withdraw its landmark application if Presbyterian St. Luke's Medical Center withdrew its application for demolition permit. This would allow further discussions and further research to occur. An additional meeting was held just before this meeting of the Forum in which common ground was sought. Careful questioning from the Chairman revealed that the only true agreement has been that both sides will have another meeting. Presbyterian St. Luke's medical center plans to use the site for a specialized hotel that can service the needs of patient’s families and bone marrow transplant patients. The institution can see no way that the current building could be adaptively reused as such a hotel.

There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum 
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